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March 18, 2019 

GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors, its committees, and subcommittees are subject to the Alaska Open Meetings Act as found in Alaska Statute 44.62.310 and Anchorage Municipal Code1.25 - Public Meetings.
Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Jerry Fox, Co-Chair
Attending are Mike Edgington, Christina Hendrickson, Jerry Fox.  Eryn Boone and Robert Snitzer are excused.

Disclosures: Regarding item #11, Mike Edgington discloses that his wife works for Z Architects.  Supervisors discuss and determine there is no conflict.

Agenda Revisions and Approval
March 18, 2019 Agenda Approved



CH/ME

3-0

  With changes:  Move item #18 at the beginning of old business; add presentation of alcohol tax
February 18, 2019 Regular Meeting Minutes Approval

Tabled – no quorum from that meeting in attendance

February 20, 2019 GBOS Special Meeting Minutes Approval
Tabled – no quorum from that meeting in attendance

Announcements:  
· Municipal Election is Vote by Mail.  For more information on the Vote By Mail visit:
http://www.muni.org/Departments/Assembly/Clerk/Elections/Pages/Default.aspx
· Girdwood Public Safety Advisory Committee seat A is vacant.  Term of service is two years (2021).  Individuals must be registered to vote in the GVSA.  To apply, send your resume and letter of interest to gpsac@muni.org or mail to PSAC, PO Box 390, Girdwood, AK 99587.  Appointment to PSAC is made by the GBOS.

· MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting is MON April 22 at 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Municipal update:  Alan Czajkowski, Maintenance and Operations Director and Ron Hadden, Purchasing Director present Margaret Tyler with award for MOA Employee of the Year.
2. a.
Review of proposed changes to Anchorage Municipal Code 21.9 and Title 21 to clarify driveway and private street requirements, Kristine Bunnell, MOA Senior Planner.  New proposal for development of private driveways/streets.  Information is on line and comments are welcome.  This would impact multi-family housing driveways and private roads in Girdwood.
http://www.muni.org/departments/ocpd/planning/projects/anchlanduse/documents/anch2040%20implementation/action%204-6%20private%20streets%20and%20driveways/anch%202040%20lup%204-6%20-%20private%20streets%20and%20driveways%20-%20public%20review%20draft%203-13-19.pdf
    b.    Voter information on proposed retail alcohol tax. (Nora Morse)
Proposition 9 is a proposal for 5% tax on alcohol sold in liquor stores, bars, etc.  Estimated revenue to be generated is $11-$14M/yr.  Funds generated are dedicated to Areawide functions that address substance abuse, homelessness, and public safety. A portion of this revenue will be available to Girdwood to address these problems in the community.

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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3. Sub-Committee Reports - 3 minutes each:
a. Trails Committee – Carolyn Brodin
GTC approved Summer Trails projects for 2019.  Summer SCA crew and work parties in June/July. Main long term goal is creation of a Girdwood Trails Master Plan, which will be a chapter in the Girdwood Area Plan. GTC also recommended to GBOS support of the Lower Iditarod NHT Phase 2 and Lions Club Park Anchorage Park Foundation grant applications.  Girdwood Trails Management Plan is being updated to include information on the approval process for new trails.  GTC met with HLB and Planning to discuss this last week and are gaining a better understanding of the process as it is evolving.

b. Girdwood Area Plan Update – Eric Fullerton/Janice Crocker
Eric and Janice were recently voted in as co-chairs of the GAP. They thank Diana Livingston and Lewis Leonard for their work on the project.  Community Survey has been completed, with strong involvement from the community.  Data collected is being sorted and will be made available at a community meeting, Imagine Girdwood, scheduled for April 29 at the Girdwood School.  Additional information will be collected at that meeting.  
Next step will be to get in to technical writing of the plan.  GAP is seeking funding to move forward with this element.
c. Land Use Committee – Brian Burnett

LUC reviewed many of the same topics that are on the agenda tonight and has made recommendations on action items for GBOS. Next meeting is April 8.


4. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
Suzanne LaFrance aid Adam Lees:  Next meeting is TUE March 19, current agenda includes discussion on increasing the MOA tax limit to fund education, preserving the 4th Avenue Theater, discussion of the Anchorage School District draft budget.  Other items are possible increase of age to purchase cigarettes to 21, barring smoking to 10’ of playgrounds, and discussion regarding eliminating Title 11, which regulates taxis and other for hire vehicles. 
John Weddleton adds that Assembly will also discuss a reorganization of the Anchorage Fire Department, to bring structure of department in line with their activities (90% EMS, 10% Fire).  It is unclear how/if this may change funding for EMS services for Girdwood Service Area, which provides substantial EMS service outside of the Girdwood Valley.


5. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni
Open 148 hours in February and hosted 2000+ visitors during the month.  Closed this Saturday to observe Seward’s Day.  Bond Proposition 3 on the ballot includes Gerrish Library.  April is Gardening Month and kicks off with slideshow of Girdwood gardens, seed exchange.  Baby Time, Family Story Time and Proctoring are on-going projects at the library.

6. Girdwood Manager Report - Kyle Kelley 

Hiring Part time seasonal Summer Parks Caretaker.  Two SCA interns will arrive mid-May and will live at the Forest service bunkhouse through the summer and work on Girdwood trails.  Working on conceptual plans for the Lions Club Park pavilion, planning to build trail to Glacier Creek from the park to help people access creek safely.  Also planning hazardous cottonwood tree removal this summer.  Skate Park held successful Throwdown Showdown event, earning $1600 over the two day event, hosted by Alyeska Resort.  Thank you to the participants and the business support: Alyeska Resort, Blue and Gold, Ski AK, Powderhound.  Lots of prizes and a great time for all.  Trails Committee is sending two members to the Alaska Trails Conference in April.  Trails Master plan project will be coming before GBOS in future months, seeking funding and input.  Weather has changed to springlike conditions.  Nordic 5K loop is still in good shape, Moose Meadows is currently un-groomable and may be done for the season.  Recreational Trails Grant of $75,000 for Lower INHT part 2 has now been confirmed by Federal Highways Administration, this project is set to begin in early summer, as will the Lower INHT California Creek bridge reconstruction. 
Cemetery committee held an open house to introduce the Schematic Design on Feb 28.  Committee will work next on review of Anchorage code regarding burial style/types and develop rules for Girdwood cemetery.  Also following progress of Eagle River cemetery group, still planning to collaborate on Areawide bond in 2021.
Roads are experiencing spring conditions, lots of potholes and grading needed on dirt roads.  Road crew are working daily to improve conditions.  Pothole patching on Arlberg, drainages are working well, staff is ordering summer supplies, such as calcium chloride.

Thank you Burt and Jennifer for all the work on the roads on behalf of the community.


Large Projects:
Little Bears and Glacier City Hall demo and rebuild with 4200SF new facility is in the conceptual design phase, working on code issues.  Fundraiser for Little Bears is this THU March 21 6-8PM at the Girdwood Picnic Club.

Crosswalk flashing light is out to bid currently.  Bids will be opened March 20. Hopeful that electrical contractors have bid.

Budget:

Undesignated Fund Balance is $198,000; 

Road maintenance cost $48,000 in February; 14% of 2019 YTD budget; Roads savings fund has $150,000
Parks and rec cost $11,000 YTD budget, Park savings fund has $69,000, Community room savings fund has $74,000, Crosswalk light fund has $143,000.

Police cost $2100 YTD, 6% of budget
Fire cost $192,000 YTD, 17% of budget.

7. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety 
Police Report – Whittier Interim Public Safety Director Robert Baty:

Chief Baty met with Kyle last week to present draft public safety contract.  This will be discussed at PSAC meeting on TUE March 19 at 7PM.  Chief is working on infrastructure at WPD, including additional training, computer aided dispatch program (CAD).  Currently hosting three dispatchers from Cordova to help them become oriented to the Girdwood/Whittier area. Reviewing Forest Fair plans, Spring Carnival/Slush Cup plans and will be coordinating with Girdwood Fire Chief of these large events also.
B) Roads and Utilities – Eryn Boone – No additional report
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Christina Hendrickson – Thank you HLB USFS and MOA planning for

meeting last THU with GTC regarding trails and parks planning information.  Christina encourages public to become involved in the committees that they are interested in: skate park, tennis, trails, etc to provide input in future plans.
D) Fire Department  – Jerry Fox – GFR Board of Directors met recently and is continuing their review of

their bylaws and manual.  
Update of GVFD – Chief Michelle Weston – 120 runs so far in 2019.  Please obey fire lanes.  16 new

probationary members recruited in the last membership drive.  Participated in Arctic Shield in Juneau, which is paid for through grant from city of Juneau and included small communities statewide. EMT III class is ongoing.  Completed avalanche drill with DOT and Alyeska Resort.
Four Valleys Community school is hosting Earthquake Day on March 27 at 6:30pm at the school.  

Red Cross Shelter training March 25 and 26.  This will train Girdwood based Red Cross team to take over shelter management.

MOA EOC provided $2,000 to GFR for Critical Emergency Response Team.

E) Land Use – Mike Edgington- No additional report on regular LUC items.
Update on T21 Ch9 review re: Commercial parking requirements

Commercial parking rules in Girdwood are the same as in mid-town Anchorage.  Review Committee has been working on scaling of parking requirements to be more sensible for Girdwood area, and has broken down commercial parking into three components:

1) Businesses that are primarily visitor services, such as accommodations, gas station, etc.  These parking requirements should not be changed.

2) Businesses that are primarily local use, such as day care facility. These parking requirements should be scaled back significantly from Anchorage code requirement in this walkable community.

3) Businesses that are mixed visitor and local use, such as restaurants.  These  parking requirements should be scaled back somewhat from Anchorage code.
          Update on Housing Working Group:  

Working on 3 main areas of housing:
1) Encouraging long term rental instead of short term

2) Find ways to reduce cost of development, such as water and wastewater and other utilities.

3) Find ways to increase legal Accessory Dwelling Units – reviewing recent changes in Anchorage code and considering changes to propose to Girdwood ADU code.  Group expects to provide draft proposal to LUC and GBOS in April/May.
Krystal Hoke asks about formation of a Housing Authority in Girdwood. Mike responds that this item is still being researched, and may come up as Economic Development Zones.

Public Comment:
Margo Bellamy, candidate for School Board Seat A.  Retired teacher, principal, two kids graduated from ASD schools and now grandchildren in district.  Running because she believes in the potential of public education.  www.margobellamy.com
Julie Raymond-Yakoubian, introducing herself as new commissioner with the Anchorage Historic Preservation Commission.  Meetings are held 4th THU of each month at 5:30PM in the MOA planning building in Anchorage.  MOA Historic Preservation Plan is in process, Girdwood chapter is a part of this document, AHPC welcomes input. AHPC is working on a local landmark ordinance, and plans to hold a meeting in Girdwood at some point in the future.
OLD BUSINESS:
18.  Girdwood Bear Aware Request for Resolution of Support for KMTA Grant (Alayna DuPont) 

Alayna explains that the project GBA is seeking funding for from KMTA will produce a poster, refrigerator magnets, and an insert to be included in the USFS brochure on bear aware communities.  Goal is to increase awareness of locals and visitors. 
GBA has promoted requirement of bear resistant trash cans in Girdwood, this is currently at the Assembly level with initial review expected April 9 and hearing April 23.  Alaska Waste has cans available for spring rush.
While technically new business, GBOS has heard from GBA on many occasions.  Group agrees to handle request for Resolution as old business.

Resolution 2019-03: Resolution of Support for the Kenai Mountains Turnagain Arm Heritage Area Girdwood Bear Aware Grant Application, is read in to the record by Christina Hendrickson.


Motion:
Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve Resolution 2019-03 as presented.

Motion by CH, 2nd by ME.

Motion carries 3-0

8. Discuss training date for GBOS Committees and Subcommittees on Alaska Open Meetings Act (Kyle Kelley)
Kyle is working with Clerks office and city attorney to provide training in Girdwood in the next few weeks.  Expect a poll to determine date and time soon.

9.  Agenda Item LUC 1901-03:  Discuss and vote on Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance Bike Park Master Plan.  Conceptual Map of new mountain bike trails, group received non-objection from GTC and LUC for recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support.

Christina Hendrickson reports that information from the recent HLB, Planning Department and GTC can be incorporated in to this resolution.  At the request of Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance, this topic should be tabled until language that is better suited can be drafted.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to table the Resolution of Support for the Girdwood Bike Park Master Plan until new language is presented by GMBA.
Motion by CH, 2nd by ME

Motion carries 3-0

10.  Agenda Item LUC 1902-05:  Review proposed procedures for LUC and GBOS consideration of items outside of Girdwood Valley Service Area responsibilities.
LUC approved the proposed procedures 9-0.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve and have proposed procedures for LUC and GBOS consideration of items outside of the Girdwood Valley Service Area Responsibilities posted on the GBOS website.

Motion by CH, 2nd by ME

Motion carries 3-0

11. Agenda Item LUC 1902-06:  Variance request for property at 119 Stowe Drive (Alyeska Basic #5, Block 20, Lot 11) to place rock retaining wall and fill a maximum of 12’4” into 25’ stream setback to construct an elevated building pad. Petitioner requesting LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support after public review and full hearing in March, 2019. (Marco Zaccaro, presenting)

Full variance packet has been received.  Existing property, which is entirely in the stream setback, will be removed.  Only retaining wall and fill will be in the setback with new property entirely outside of it.  This is beneficial for the homeowner, drainage and stream and is in keeping with the intent of the setback requirements approved last year.

Resolution 2019-04: Resolution of Support for a Variance from AMC 21.07.020B.9 at 119 Stowe Drive is read in to the record by Mike Edgington.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve Resolution 2019-04 as presented.

Motion by ME, 2nd by CH
Motion carries 3-0

12. Agenda Item LUC 1902-07:  Review proposal to change GBOS/LUC Joint meetings from Quarterly meeting to “not less than twice annual” schedule and make associated changes to LUC Operating Principles and GBOS Rules and Procedures.
No changes are needed to operating documents. LUC approved by a vote of 9-0 to recommend this to GBOs.
Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve change to schedule GBOS/LUC meetings to as needed, not less than twice annually.

Motion by ME, 2nd by CH

Motion carries 3-0

13.  Girdwood Trails Committee recommendation for GBOS Resolutions of Support for Anchorage Park Foundation Challenge Grants Applications, which are due April 14, 2019. Projects under consideration for grant applications are:
Lower Iditarod National Historic Trail Phase 2 (Ruane to Karolius) 
Lions Club Park Pavilion 
Kyle updates the group that the Lions Club pavilion project isn’t ready for APF Challenge grant cycle this year, but there is possible funding through the Land and Water Conservation Fund grant cycle this fall, which includes more funding potential and different match requirements, which will be advantageous for this project.

Lower Iditarod Phase 2 grant is still being planned for grant application.  GTC recommended GBOS write a resolution of support for this project unanimously at their March meeting.

Resolution 2019-05:  Resolution of Support for construction of Phase 2 of the Girdwood Iditarod National Historic Trail is read in to the record by Christina Hendrickson.


Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve Resolutions 2019-05 as presented.

Motion by CH, 2nd by ME

Motion carries 3-0


14. Review and vote on MOA term contractor proposal for new Little Bears conceptual design and renderings $4800. 
Kyle Kelley updates that the Little Bears project is moving forward. Next step is to receive conceptual design and renderings at about the 30% level, which will be helpful in public information campaign to promote the bond proposition next spring.   Term contractor has proposed to provide these 

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve $4,800 from the Girdwood Parks and Recreation 406 savings account to have the MOA Term Contractor produce 30% level renderings for public review and consideration of a bond proposition for Little Bears rebuild.

Motion by CH, 2nd by ME

Motion carries 3-0
NEW BUSINESS: 
15.  Girdwood Forest Fair 2019 permitting (Tommy O’Malley)
Kyle Kelley presents on behalf of Tommy O’Malley that the Forest Fair plan is similar to last year.  Group considered altering the parade route in order not to impact highway traffic, however this has not been adopted for 2019 event.
16. Agenda Item LUC 1903-04:  Initial request that GBOS revise their Resolution of Support for the Girdwood Area Plan to state that the GAP is not a subcommittee of GBOS and operates independently of government. Request for action will come through LUC. (Eric Fullerton)
Eric Fullerton presents that the purpose of this type of planning is that it come from within the community, not related to government. 
Existing Resolution passed by GBOS mis-states the relationship of the plan committee and the LUC/GBOS. Review of the proposed plan will go through LUC and GBOS, as well as planning and zoning and Assembly.

GAP will draft updated language for consideration and approval at the April GBOS meeting.

17.  Discuss agenda topics for the MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting, scheduled for MON April 22 at 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

Items discussed are:  
Consider removal of Cost for Urban Design Commission Review of $4,000 for trails projects
Requirement of Bear resistant trash cans in Girdwood

Update from Mike Edgington on Housing Working Group and T21C9 review of commercial parking requirements

Update on the Cemetery Schematic Design and progress toward bonding in 2021.
Possible:  Girdwood Fire and Rescue budget 2020

Final agenda will be set at the GBOS April meeting.

Action Item Updates as assigned: None

Request for Executive Session: No
Other:
Adjourn 9:10PM
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